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FINAL REPORT
1. Initial remarks and consideration and adoption of the draft schedule
The Chair placed the draft schedule, document GRIC/O.2/doc.27/14 Rev.2, before the member states for consideration and went on to propose a change in that document to allow the topic on consideration of the methodology proposed for the preparation of the Seventh Summit to be taken up as the first item on the meeting’s agenda. There being no comments, the draft schedule was adopted with the amendment proposed by the Chair. 

2. Presentation and consideration the methodology proposed for the preparation of the Seventh Summit
The Vice Minister of Foreign Affairs of Panama, H.E. Luis Miguel Hincapié, introduced the document containing the methodology proposed for the preparation of the Seventh Summit, distributed as document GRIC/CA-VII/doc.2/14. Vice Minister Hincapié explained that the comments and observations made by the delegations during the breakfast hosted by the Permanent Mission of Panama to the OAS on November 6 had been taken into account as an integral factor in preparing the proposed methodology. 
The delegations present took the floor to offer the Government of Panama their strong support during the preparatory process for the Seventh Summit. In their remarks, the delegations expressed concern about the number of SIRG meetings scheduled during that preparatory process and about the fact that the meetings were to be held in Panama. The delegations said that they would like additional meetings to be held and that consideration should be given to holding some SIRG meetings in Washington, D.C., in view of the costs entailed in traveling to Panama City. Some delegations supported Panama’s proposal to hold the meetings in Panama City, noting that many of the National Coordinators of the Summits process resided in their respective capitals.
In this regard, the Vice Minister said that thought would be given to holding some meetings in addition to those envisaged in the proposed schedule of activities as well as to holding some meetings in Washington. He said that the proposed timetable was indicative, not final, and that the Chair has full discretion to work with delegations in a way most convenient for everyone. The Vice Minister asked the delegations, nonetheless, to carry on with some SIRG meetings in Panama, since it was important for the Government of Panama to be able to hold some preparatory meetings for the Summit in its country.
In addition, some delegations asked very specific questions about the document presented by the Chair, in particular with regard to (1) the working groups; (2) the topic “principles, standards, and practices of the Organization of American States”; and (3) inputs from the social actors and their participation in the Summit and the SIRG meetings. 
Ambassador Alfonso Quiñonez, Executive Secretary of the Summits Secretariat, answered the questions posed by the states, explaining that the document as presented by the Chair was a single, brief document and that the idea was to have it negotiated in the plenary. With regard to the working groups, Ambassador Quiñonez clarified that informal working groups or consultations were being envisaged, without language or secretariat services, as indicated in the document, in order to move forward with positions, and that the outcome of those consultations would be considered by the plenary of the SIRG. The reason for that proposal was to keep negotiations in the plenary and to prevent some delegations from being unable to participate in formal working groups because their delegations were too small. As concerned the topic of “principles, standards, and practices” of the OAS, Ambassador Quiñonez clarified that, as indicated in the meeting room, consensus was the basic premise for the negotiation process and that the points raised would have to do with management and running of the SIRG meetings, in relation to such matters as quorum, the presentation of proposals, the negotiation process, and lastly agreement on those proposals. 
Finally, with respect to consultations with civil society, Ambassador Quiñonez underscored that such participation had taken place at prior Summits and that the states recognized that civil society inputs enriched the negotiation process. That is why an opportunity had been provided for a process of consultations with civil society. Ambassador Quiñonez said that that process had begun in October with a policy round table with the participation of international experts, followed by a series of national consultations and by a virtual consultation through the Summits Virtual Community. Ambassador Quiñonez stated that plans existed for a second round of consultations in early 2015 and then for a hemispheric forum in preparation for the Summit. He said that the results and recommendations emanating from those consultations would all be compiled and presented to the states as input for their process of negotiation and preparation for the Seventh Summit. Lastly, Ambassador Quiñonez mentioned that, as at previous Summits, civil society forums would be held during the week before the Summit, followed by a dialogue of civil society representatives and other social actors with the Ministers of Foreign Affairs prior to the start of the Summit. 
To conclude consideration of this topic, it was clarified that the Heads of State and Government of the Americas would reach a decision through established mechanisms – the Regular Meeting of the SIRG, the Plenipotentiary (or Ministerial) Meeting of the SIRG, and finally the Heads of State and Government. Lastly, it was stated that the proposed methodology presented was approved by the Regular Meeting of the SIRG. 

There being no further comments, and reiterating the Chair’s readiness to hold meetings where necessary, the document “Procedural Guidelines for the Negotiation Process for the VII Summit of the Americas” was declared approved. 
3. Report by the Summits Secretariat regarding the work of the Joint Summit Working Group (JSWG) to support the host country of the Seventh Summit
Ambassador Alfonso Quiñonez, Executive Secretary of the Summits Secretariat, in his capacity as JSWG coordinator, gave the SIRG an account of the work being carried out by the JSWG to support Panama as it prepared for the next Summit. 
Ambassador Quiñonez began by reminding those present of the functions of the JSWG:  to provide the states with technical advice in preparations for the Summit and to develop, carry out, and execute programs for implementation of the Summit mandates. Ambassador Quiñonez also acknowledged and expressed appreciation for the support the institutions were providing to the host country of the Seventh Summit and for the work they were carrying out for it. 
As concerned the work being done by the JSWG in support of the host country, Ambassador Quiñonez reported that on September 3 the JSWG had met with Her Excellency the Vice President and Minister of Foreign Affairs of Panama, Isabel de Saint Malo de Alvarado. During that meeting, the Vice President had highlighted the importance of the JSWG’s support for the preparatory process, in light of the technical inputs those institutions could provide to develop the topic selected by Panama. At that meeting as well, emphasis had been placed on the importance of the support provided by the institutions in implementing any mandates that might arise from the Seventh Summit. Ambassador Quiñonez also reported that, following the meeting with the Vice President of Panama and with a view to coordinating JSWG support for the host country, the JSWG had met on September 23. At that meeting, the Summits Secretariat, in its capacity as JSWG coordinator, had asked the institutions to prepare documents on the theme presented by Panama, from the specific perspective of each of the institutions. Once those documents had been presented, the JSWG members had met with Vice Minister Hincapié on October 27 to present those thematic documents. Hence, the host country had received inputs from the organizations for the preparatory process of the Seventh Summit. Ambassador Quiñonez said that the Summits Secretariat would distribute the documents prepared by the institutions shortly so that they might serve as technical support and inputs for the preparatory process of the next Summit. 

Ambassador Quiñonez concluded by reiterating his thanks to the colleagues from the JSWG institutions for their technical support and work during the process and for the work they would continue to do until the next Summit, to ensure that it would be a resounding success and that the institutions would lend their support to any mandates arising from it. 
In the absence of comments by delegations, the meeting took note of the oral report presented by Ambassador Quiñonez. 

4. Presentation of the recommendations of the virtual forum carried out through the Summits Virtual Community – “Prosperity with Equity: The challenge of cooperation in the Americas”
The Summits Secretariat and the Department of International Affairs of the OAS are carrying out a series of activities to facilitate civil society and social actor participation in preparations for the Seventh Summit. One of these activities was a virtual forum held from October 21 to November 11, affording civil society representatives and social actors the opportunity to exchange ideas and experiences and to make comments and recommendations to the states on the theme of the Seventh Summit. The results of the virtual forum were presented by Jackeline Arango, Global Shaper, Medellín Hub, and moderator of the virtual forum. Her presentation was circulated as document GRIC/O.2/inf.2/14 and document GRIC/O.2/inf.3/14. 
Likewise, following the meeting, the report on the policy dialogue and the series of national consultations held on October 21 was distributed as document GRIC/O.2/INF. 1/14. 

There being no comments by delegations, the meeting took note of the reports and asked the Summits Secretariat to distribute them. 

5. Report by the host country on logistical aspects of the Seventh Summit of the Americas
Ambassador Miguel Lecaro, Logistics Coordinator of the Seventh Summit, presented a report to the states on the logistical progress made in the preparations for the Seventh Summit. Ambassador Lecaro’s presentation was circulated as document GRIC/O.2/INF.4/14. 
Following that presentation, the meeting proceeded to draw lots for the Summit hotels. The drawing included the name of the hotel for each state and the floor on which its Head of State and/or Government would be accommodated. The results of the drawing are shown in the table below:

	STATE
	HOTEL

	Antigua and Barbuda
	Sheraton Hotel; 7th floor

	Argentina
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 16th floor

	Bahamas
	Riu Hotel; 28th floor

	Barbados
	Riu Hotel; 32nd floor

	Belize
	Sheraton Hotel; 8th floor

	Bolivia
	Sheraton Hotel; 10th floor

	Brazil
	Sheraton Hotel; 9th floor

	Canada
	Riu Hotel; 27th floor 

	Chile
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 14th floor 

	Colombia 
	Sheraton Hotel; 5th floor

	Costa Rica
	Riu Hotel; 30th floor

	Cuba
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 11th floor

	Dominica
	Riu Hotel; 20th floor

	Dominican Republic
	Riu Hotel; 25th floor

	Ecuador
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 12th floor 

	El Salvador
	Sheraton Hotel; 4th floor

	Grenada
	Sheraton Hotel; 11th floor

	Guatemala
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 17th floor

	Guyana
	Riu Hotel; 31st floor

	Haiti
	Riu Hotel; 24th floor

	Honduras
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 13th floor

	Jamaica
	Riu Hotel; 29th floor

	Mexico
	Sheraton Hotel; 12th floor

	Nicaragua
	Sheraton Hotel; 14th floor

	Paraguay
	Riu Hotel; 21st floor

	Peru
	Riu Hotel; 19th floor

	Saint Kitts and Nevis
	Sheraton Hotel; 6th floor

	Saint Lucia
	Riu Hotel; 23rd floor 

	[image: image1.jpg]Saint Vincent and the Grenadines
	Riu Hotel; 22nd floor

	Suriname
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 15th floor

	Trinidad and Tobago
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 18th floor

	United States
	Miramar Intercontinental Hotel; 19th floor

	Uruguay
	Riu Hotel; 26th floor

	Venezuela
	Riu Hotel; 33rd floor


Ambassador Lecaro pointed out that the Government of Panama would cover the room costs (suites) for the Heads of State and Government and the room costs (junior suites) for the Foreign Ministers. The Government of Panama would also reserve (but not defray the costs of) ten (10) additional rooms for each delegation on the same floor as its Head of State and/or Government and its Foreign Minister. 
In conclusion, Ambassador Lecaro said that the drawing for social activities (dinners, etc.) would take place at the advance meeting, in February 2015.
6. Final considerations, other business, and adjournment of the meeting
The delegation of El Salvador asked for confirmation of the tentative date on which the invitations to the Seventh Summit would be extended to the Heads of State and/or Government. The Chair indicated that the invitations would be sent out by the end of the current month (November). 

There being no further comments by delegations, the meeting was adjourned.
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